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Low clouds and thirty-five degrees threaten rain. Halfway through our day, the rain begins 
slowly and then, steadily. Not a downpour, but light and misty. It blends in with the air. Heavier 
than a fog, but still the kind of weather that will soak through in time. Standing out in such 
weather—and with each exhalation—the breath blends in with the air and rises upwards. Still, 
there are people out on the streets. 
 
Regardless the weather, people are out doing what they need to do to survive. They are holding 
up signs to signify their status as either presently homeless or needing food and, in many 
instances, perhaps both. Sometimes a person driving by rolls down the window and provides 
some change or a dollar bill. Other times, people roll down their windows and give advice, 
“WHY DON’T YOU GET A JOB!” or something perhaps a bit more colorful.  
 
The group of beginning clinicians is here to learn from those more experienced. A few months 
earlier, they were considered “learners” and, literally overnight, they went from being learners 
to being called “workforce,” albeit they are early in their careers and still have a lot to learn. 
The transition has been marked by changing out of the short white coats of medical students 
into the longer coats that signify that they have begun their residencies. 
 
Out here, on the streets, nobody wears a white coat, though. Nobody carries a stethoscope 
and, though there is a first aid kit, it is hardly ever used. Out here, people rarely show their 
wounds, visible or otherwise. The clinicians that are gathered have mostly come prepared. 
Some wear long, heavy coats, some have rain gear, hats, and gloves. Some wear sweatpants. 
There are a few pairs of boots, but most are in sneakers.  
 
Ten bags of distributed food turn into twenty, thirty, and then forty. Soon, it doesn’t really 
matter because the team has nearly run out of food. At the stop where the team plans to split 
up, it is raining steadily and those not prepared are getting wet. The space where the team will 
discuss the day’s events is also wet, and there is mud and the sound of the rain on the 
pavement. The tires of the cars and trucks rolling overhead make a distinct sound heard down 
the embankment. 
 
The team gathers around a spot where people, who have nowhere else to go, have 



congregated for years. The ground beneath their feet can barely support life; there is dirt and 
muck when it rains and shadows and dankness even in summer. People have died here, having 
fallen into the sewage, mostly when inebriated or because, when it is dark and slippery, it is 
easy to do so. Mattresses are lined up under a bridge from one end to the other where people 
sleep, go to lie down, or pass out.  
 
In discussing what was seen, those gathered move their feet to keep warm. Though 
uncomfortable, they realize that it is only temporary. A leader looks at one of the clinicians 
gathered and, though her face is wet from the rain, there is something else: tears. Tears of 
compassion and tiredness from the pressure of now being considered “workforce,” and not 
knowing what to make of this place or of the people who live here. Perhaps she is remembering 
her humanity and the reasons she went into medicine in the first place. 
 
Senior physicians—faculty with much experience—look down or look to the horizon. No tears; 
those lie below the surface. Perhaps, too, they are remembering their humanity and what it is 
like to really care for their patients. It is not that they are uncaring, but the system of medicine 
is structured in a way where it is easy to lose yourself in the technology and the evidence. Not a 
criticism, but one of reality and margins. 
 
There are no easy answers. There are, though, opportunities for those who strive to build 
relationships and remember their humanity. Out here, this can be easy to forget, even for those 
that do this type of outreach week in and week out.  
 
Sometimes, standing in the rain next to someone who is remembering their humanity can be 
enough to start the process of change that can lead to a different outcome. We hurry to the 
next stop, ready to hand out the next sandwich or pair of socks. 
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